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Reviews

This Is Who We Were. New York: Grey 
House Publishing. 14 vol. 

This Is Who We Were is a fourteen-
volume series documenting what life 
was like throughout American history. 
The first volume, This Is Who We Were: 
A Companion to the 1940 Census was 
published in 2012, and covers life in the 
1930s, leading up to the 1940 Census. 
The most recent volume, This Is Who 
We Were: In the 2010s, was published 
in 2020. Each volume follows a simi-
lar outline: personal profiles; historical 
snapshots; economy of the time; “All 
Around Us—What We Saw, Wrote, 
Read & Listened To”; and Census sum-
mary and comparison data. After the 
first volume, which was essentially “in 
the 1930s,” the series takes on primar-
ily a decade-by-decade format, with sub-
sequent volumes covering 1880-1889, 
the 1910s, 1920s, 1940s, 1950s, 1960s, 
1970s, 1980s, 1990s, 2000s, and 2010s. 
The two remaining volumes broke from 
the single decade format, with one cov-
ering the 1900s and the other Colonial 
America (1492–1775). 

This series is a fun and easy to 
understand way to explore history and 
life in America. The profiles and histori-
cal snapshot sections are both composed 
of bullet points, which lends to brows-
ing. One small complaint would be that 
the historical snapshot section is typi-
cally broken down into “early,” “mid,” 
and “late” decade, however an exact 
date or even year is not given. (See In 
the 1990s, page 171: Early 1990s, “Civil 
rights advocate Ruth Bader Ginsburg 
was named to the U.S. Supreme Court.”) 
A particularly fun section is “Economy 
of the Times,” where readers can learn 
that in 1932, a lawn mower cost $5.49 or 
a box of 200 marshmallows cost $0.65 

(This Is Who We Were: A Companion to 
the 1940 Census, p. 249). “All Around 
Us” aims to transport readers back in 
time and put them in the heads of previ-
ous generations by reprinting important 
media items from the time. 

A major strength of this series is 
the range of source material. The books 
contain a multitude of Census data and 
statistics; however, it is presented along-
side fun facts and easily understandable 
descriptions of daily life. Entertain-
ing and informative, this series is an 
excellent resource for exploring life in 
America.—Megan Vladoiu (mvladoiu@
iu.edu), Indiana University

O’Hare, William P.,  Differential  
Undercounts in the U.S. Census: Who  
is Missed?. Springer Nature, 2019. 
https://library.oapen.org/bitstream 
/ i d /8 4 4 a 03 c 4 - b7 9 d- 4 b2 e -93 f e 
-2267f284daef/1007071.pdf.

As the topic of social injustice 
becomes more prominent in academic 
and community discussions, the gen-
eral public and researchers may be inter-
ested in learning about the relationship 
between data accuracy in census sur-
veys and social inequality in the United 
States. This book is a compilation of sta-
tistics and data discussing why certain 
groups of people have historically been 
uncounted and omitted in the decennial 
census. The decennial census is a count 
conducted every ten years of every per-
son living in the United States in order 
to allocate federal funding to states for 
social services, determine state and con-
gressional legislative districts, and the 
number of US House of Representa-
tives for each state. William O’Hare 
gathers available information regarding 
undercounts and omission rates in the 

decennial census and summarizes the 
data to make it understandable for a gen-
eral audience, as often this data is buried 
within census reports and presentations. 
In addition, O’Hare provides references 
to the data and methodology. 

This book is freely available through 
an open access Creative Commons 
license and most of the statistics and 
data presented in the book are freely 
available through the Census Bureau. 
The intended audience are practitioners 
and advocates, such as civil rights orga-
nizations like the National Association 
for the Advancement of Colored People 
(NAACP) and the Mexican-American 
Legal Defense and Education Fund. 

O’Hare begins with a background 
on the Census Bureau and the defini-
tions of the concepts of omissions and 
undercounts in the decennial census. 
Then the author describes the impor-
tance of the accuracy in census surveys, 
as the data is used by businesses, policy 
and planning, and redistricting. O’Hare 
further outlines how the Census Bureau 
measures the accuracy of the decennial 
census and offers detailed references to 
explore the methods used by the Cen-
sus Bureau to determine net undercount 
and omission rates. The subsequent 
chapters review the characteristics of 
groups that are traditionally under-
counted by race and ethnicity, by sex, 
age, and tenure (renters or homeown-
ers). In particular, the author summa-
rizes that the following populations are 
undercounted: young children who are 
ages zero to four; renters; and race and 
ethnic groups that are black, Hispanic, 
and American Indian. The organiza-
tion of the book is one of its strength, 
as each chapter focuses on a particular 
characteristic and makes it convenient 
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